

Centering Equity in the Future-of-Work Conversation is Critical for Women's Progress

By Jocelyn Frye July 24, 2020

The ongoing discussion about the future of work¹ has focused much-needed attention on how best to prepare for the changing nature of the workforce and the workplace. This conversation has taken on added importance with the onset of the coronavirus pandemic that has led to skyrocketing unemployment in the United States—which has disproportionately affected women, particularly women of color—and devastated the economy at levels not seen since the Great Depression.² The pandemic has placed new strains on workplaces already hampered by old problems, not the least of which include the persistent barriers that undermine women's economic standing and employment opportunities.

The conversation about the future of work has largely centered on readying workers by discussing the new skills they may need to acquire, jobs that are expected to grow, and how emerging technologies may change workplace operations and the nature of work. However, it is equally important to focus on preparing workplaces for the future by transforming work environments so that all workers have the best chance of success and can participate to their fullest potential.

For women, these transformed workplaces must be free of the barriers and biases that have been used for years to limit their opportunities, undermine their advancement, and depress their wages. The workplace of the future must view women—and the diverse experiences they bring to the table—not as workers who fall short of a preferred norm but as workers who are valued and recognized for their contributions. This means a workplace where workers can take time off for their family's medical or caregiving needs without adversely affecting their job or advancement prospects. It means a workplace that is rooted in equity and free of discrimination and harmful stereotypes about women's skills, work ethic, attitude, leadership abilities, or intellect. It means a workplace where pay gaps are nonexistent and women are not funneled into a narrow selection of jobs with lower wages and little mobility. It means a workplace culture that is inclusive of diverse perspectives and diverse leadership, embraces collaboration among workers and management at all levels, and supports the individual and collective power of workers to create an environment responsive to their needs.

The task of workplace transformation for the future, however, must also be informed by understanding the successes and failures of the past. Having both a broad historical and contemporary perspective is particularly important to ensure women's continued workplace progress and to address longstanding disparities in pay, career advancement, and opportunities that have impeded women's progress and undermined their overall economic stability. This wide view makes clear that the pursuit of equity through measures aimed at leveling the playing field, countering persistent biases, and removing sex-based barriers to employment is essential to opening new doors for women and changing attitudes about their abilities.

Learning from history and the pivot toward equity

While working women in the United States have made significant gains, including expanded job opportunities and legal protections to promote equality and combat discrimination, the path to workplace success for women has been shaped—and often constrained—by their status as women.

Biases around gender, race, ethnicity, and class have resulted in the exclusion of women from jobs and have curtailed their workforce participation throughout the nation's history. These barriers affected both white women and women of color, although the experiences of these groups were often very different. Historically, men—primarily white, cisgender men—have played a dominant role in shaping the structure, operations, and overall culture of American workplaces by virtue of holding the most powerful and highly paid jobs.

Women who worked in paid jobs well into the 20th century had limited employment options because many occupations were, in practice, not open to them.³ Additionally, white women were less likely to be engaged in paid work outside of the home than women of color, in part because of a racial and ethnic hierarchy that frequently afforded white women a more privileged societal and economic status. For example, a little more than 16 percent of white women worked for pay in 1890 compared with almost 40 percent of nonwhite women.⁴ White women who worked for pay outside of the home were primarily single women until the 1920s, when more white married women gradually began moving into the paid workforce.⁵

During this same time period, working women of color were faced with the combined effects of race, gender, and ethnic biases—known as intersectional discrimination⁶—and were relegated to the lowest-paid positions. For Black women, entrenched racism rooted in the nation's painful history of slavery and racial oppression meant that they were expected to work in jobs with few benefits or protections, with little regard given to their working conditions or their personal or family needs.⁷ Many were limited to domestic work, caregiving work, or other service jobs. Immigrant and Native American women were also subjected to oppres-

sive tactics that reduced their job options, primarily working as laborers, domestic workers, and service workers. Much of this work by women of color, although essential to the care and support of families, was not as valued or respected as other types of paid work. Domestic and caregiving work, whether paid or unpaid, was often dismissed as mere "women's work" and deemed less important.

Women's progress in moving beyond the historical limits placed on their economic participation did not occur by chance: It required intentional change in laws, workplace structures and practices, and workplace culture to create spaces that are more equitable, fair, and welcoming. These gains were grounded in the equality principles established at the nation's founding, interpreted and expanded to encompass a commitment to equal opportunity and equal justice for all women. The focus on greater equity required a shift toward seeing women as deserving of equal opportunity to participate fully in the economy and determine their own direction. This shift, one that occurred gradually over time, was not merely an act of beneficence toward women. Rather, it reflected an emerging recognition of the benefits of women's workforce participation, from increased economic security for families to improving business outcomes for employers to helping boost the nation's annual gross domestic product.¹⁰

The passage of landmark laws such as the Equal Pay Act of 1963, Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 established critical protections to prohibit various forms of sex discrimination and ensure that women were not denied opportunities or treated unfairly solely because of their sex. These measures were bolstered by later laws, including the Americans with Disabilities Act passed in 1990, which extended additional anti-discrimination protections to women and other workers with disabilities. The 1993 Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) broke new ground by enabling eligible workers to take up to 12 weeks of unpaid leave for family or medical emergencies, helping to address a form of discrimination mostly faced by women who need time off to care for their families. The Supreme Court also played a role interpreting key protections, such as those available under Title VII, to cover different forms of sex discrimination including sexual harassment and, most recently, discrimination aimed at LGBTQ workers.

The implementation of these protections required a commitment to robust enforcement of the law. The U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC), established by the 1964 Civil Rights Act and launched in 1965, 15 enforces the vast majority of the protections against sex discrimination in employment; one exception is the FMLA, which is enforced by the U.S. Department of Labor. The EEOC has been instrumental in using its investigatory and litigation powers to enforce women's legal rights and help expand women's employment options. This enforcement remains pivotal to women's progress. Nearly one-third of the estimated 414,235 charges filed with the EEOC from fiscal year 2015 to

fiscal year 2019 included charges alleging sex discrimination. ¹⁶ These enforcement efforts complement the work employers should also be undertaking to tackle persistent disparities, eliminate systemic practices that exclude women, and transform workplace culture.

Transforming workplaces: Equity and enforcement are keys to women's progress

Even with the important gains women have made, too many workplaces are still marred by persistent inequities, outdated attitudes, and entrenched biases. These problems translate into adverse employment outcomes, including disparities in women's earnings, job opportunities, job mobility, and advancement opportunities. For example, researchers have found that among transgender workers, trans women are more likely to report losing a job because of their gender identity or expression than trans men or nonbinary individuals. 17 Women also continue to experience a stubborn pay gap: Women working full time, year-round earn 82 cents for every dollar earned by male full-time, year-round workers. 18 And this gap is even more pronounced for many women of color: Black women earn 62 cents, Latinas earn 54 cents, Native American women earn 57 cents, and Asian American women earn 90 cents for every dollar earned by white men. 19 Researchers also have found pay disparities among trans workers, with one study finding that the earnings of trans women workers surveyed fell by nearly one-third after their gender transition.²⁰ Over the course of a lifetime, these gaps can add up to hundreds of thousands of dollars in lost earnings for women.²¹

Women also are underrepresented in leadership and in the most senior jobs in Fortune 500 companies, with women of color experiencing the sharpest leadership disparities. ²² Even with a record-high number of 37 women as Fortune 500 CEOs in 2020, the milestone represents just 7.4 percent of the total number of CEOs. ²³ Furthermore, only three of these women are women of color, none of whom are African American or Latina. ²⁴ This lack of opportunity not only deprives women of higher earnings and greater economic security but also can affect the business bottom line. Research increasingly shows that businesses with greater gender and ethnic diversity at the executive level report better financial performance than industry averages. ²⁵

Instilling gender equity practices requires a range of intentional interventions, including six areas for action: strong legal protections, robust enforcement mechanisms, modern workplace policies to address work-family needs, broad worker supports, deep structural and cultural change, and a strong commitment to focusing resources on workers who face the sharpest disparities.

Strengthening legal protections can fill gaps where additional support is needed and help establish a baseline measure of employer accountability. Adopting federal proposals to close longstanding loopholes—such as the "any factor other than sex" defense²⁶ that has enabled employers to justify pay disparities without having to show a business necessity and job rationale—is critical to thwart efforts to undermine equal pay enforcement.²⁷ Another potential legal improvement could replicate progress made in states such as California, which prohibits the misuse of a worker's salary history when making hiring decisions—a practice that poses an obstacle to equal pay.²⁸ Exploring new measures to protect workers with caregiving responsibilities from discrimination, particularly in the midst of the current pandemic, is also a legal strategy policymakers should pursue to counter sex discrimination on the job.²⁹

Additionally, substantial investments in the full range of federal enforcement mechanisms are needed to ensure agencies have the staffing, investigatory tools, and jurisdictional authority they need to achieve compliance with the law. The EEOC, the U.S. Department of Labor's Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs (OFCCP), and the U.S. Department of Justice all play a role in ensuring that work-places in the public and private sector are free of discrimination, but more progress is needed.³⁰ Policymakers should increase funding to double the available resources for federal enforcement efforts and strengthen investigatory tools such as enforcement officials' access to employers' pay data on an annual basis.³¹ Agencies should have the resources to respond rapidly to situations like the current pandemic and take action in real time—for example, by challenging instances of sex discrimination when employers decide not to hire or rehire women workers because they have small children or may need time off in the future.³²

Pushing for better workplace policies to help modernize workplaces and respond to workers' diverse needs is also critical to achieving greater workplace equity. As the pandemic has painfully demonstrated, the lack of strong work-family policies such as paid sick days, paid family and medical leave, and access to flexible scheduling or telework has left too many workers without the necessary supports to navigate work-family emergencies.³³

Several companies, including Microsoft and Zillow, revamped their policies in response to the coronavirus crisis to provide workers with more flexibility to work from home. How policies are particularly important to address potential discrimination aimed at women workers, who tend to assume the majority of caregiving responsibilities in their families. But higher-wage workers are far more likely to have access to such work-from-home options than lower-wage workers, and many jobs, such as home care or grocery stores jobs, are not designed for remote work. Leisure and hospitality occupations—which comprise a disproportionately high number of women, particularly women of color—are the least likely to have telework options, with less than 10 percent of workers in the industry able to tele-

work.³⁶ Access to paid leave and other supports is even more important for these workers. Yet despite the passage of emergency COVID-19 provisions to provide more workers with paid leave, more than 100 million workers may be exempt from these protections.³⁷ Some employers³⁸ have expanded their paid leave policies in response to the pandemic, but many workers continue to struggle with how to care for sick family members without putting their jobs at risk.

These actions must be coupled with measures directly focused on disrupting power imbalances, workplace structures, and longstanding stereotypes and biases used to perpetuate inequity and hold women back. Supporting efforts to bolster worker power—including removing barriers to collective organizing, partnering with worker organizers to respond to employment violations, and providing resources for worker advocates—can help address problems in real time. For example, worker-led initiatives to combat sexual harassment among janitorial workers and farmworkers are models that have proven effective in helping to improve working conditions for many women in these sectors.

Employers must also closely examine their own workplaces to ensure that they are free of discrimination, from individual interactions to operational structures and practices. This means investing in ongoing, comprehensive training to counter implicit biases and pervasive, harmful stereotypes about women, such as mischaracterizing Black women as angry,⁴¹ Latinas as oversexualized,⁴² or Asian American women as submissive.⁴³ It could also involve undertaking internal analyses and climate surveys to uncover differences in employee experiences, promotion rates, or pay practices. For instance, Salesforce—a company that provides customer relationship management services—began to take steps in 2015 to analyze their worker compensation. Over the course of the next four years, the company spent more than \$10 million to correct gender pay disparities.⁴⁴ In 2016, more than 100 companies joined an equal pay pledge launched by the Obama administration, committing to analyze their compensation and identify pay disparities within their workforces on an annual basis.⁴⁵

All of these strategies can be used to inject more equity and fairness into workplaces and, in doing so, create environments where women are more likely to be successful.

A path forward

The ability of women across race and ethnicity, income level, disability status, and gender identity to succeed at work in the future will depend on the scope and depth of efforts to remove longstanding barriers and expand opportunities. This work not only should encompass the full range of interventions to improve legal protections, enforcement tools, workplace policies and structures, and worker supports, but also should prioritize several key measures to help drive transformational change and promote equity in the workplace.

Develop and utilize an assessment tool to establish strong equity baselines and benchmarks

Employers should undertake an equity assessment of their workplaces to identify disparities across measures including race, gender, ethnicity, disability, and LGBTQ status. These assessments should be used to pinpoint problems and help establish concrete, measurable targets where progress is needed. For example, women are less likely than men to advance into the most senior organizational roles, and women of color are less likely to advance into senior positions or management than their white female counterparts. ⁴⁶ Employers should adopt specific goals and targets to increase these numbers over time.

An assessment tool should utilize different types of measures—from hiring and promotion rates, to demographic differences in workplace morale, to overall numbers of women and people of color in leadership—and explore the different factors that determine success in individual workplaces. To help ensure that every assessment is robust and thorough in scope, research funding could be directed to support the development of a model assessment tool or template that an employer could use as a guide to conduct an internal equity assessment. Furthermore, the adoption of new rules to promote greater accountability and transparency—such as the disclosure of salary ranges, pay gaps, and pay data—may help reduce disparities and encourage quick remedial action by employers. Future workplaces must use equity-based measures to evaluate overall quality and preparedness for the years ahead.

Embrace women's diverse experiences in workplace culture

Workplaces of the future must be incentivized to embrace a more holistic understanding of work and family and value the full range of experiences that women and all workers bring to the table. This means centering the experiences of women to gain a deeper understanding of the harshest challenges and obstacles facing many women of color, low-income women, transgender women, women with disabilities, and immigrant women. Many low-income women, for example, are less likely to have access to vital work-family supports: Only 47 percent of low-wage workers have access to paid sick days compared with 90 percent of the highestwage workers. 48 In addition, Black and Latinx workers are less likely to be able to telework. 49 Black women and Latinas are more likely to be single heads of household than their white counterparts, meaning that the lack of available child care may pose additional barriers as they try to return to work amid the ongoing pandemic.⁵⁰ Employers' ability to access lucrative opportunities, such as being awarded a federal contract, should be conditioned in part on how well they address these diverse needs through baseline workplace benefits such as paid leave and access to emergency child care.

Address the prevalence and persistence of racism, sexism, and ethnic bias that continue to shape the experiences of and opportunities for women

Although there is no sure-fire remedy for eliminating bias and research shows mixed results from routine diversity training programs, ⁵¹ there are strategies that have been shown to be effective. Researchers have found that efforts to increase diversity and inclusion have a greater likelihood of success if they are part of an ongoing program of learning rather than a one-time intervention or one-size-fits-all solution. Such efforts should go beyond solely training workers about legal requirements and seek to bridge perspectives, reverse roles, and understand power imbalances. ⁵² This could include undertaking regular surveys of workplace climate; initiating trainings on implicit bias tailored to a particular work environment; and reevaluating reporting mechanisms, evaluation measures, promotion practices, and processes for pay decisions.

For example, when Starbucks experienced several high-profile incidents involving racial profiling of Black customers, the company initiated a series of anti-bias trainings over the course of one year along with other measures to address internal issues such as pay equity and greater racial and gender diversity in hiring. ⁵³ Other efforts that have shown promise include initiatives that bring workers and management together on a task force or committee to work collaboratively on programs to drive change. ⁵⁴ More recently, in response to the national reckoning on systemic racism spurred by a spate of killings of African Americans by police, leaders of organizations and institutions increasingly have been called upon to examine their internal structures and prioritize equity to achieve systemic change. ⁵⁵ Ongoing investments in research and study to identify best practices should be a focus of future of work efforts.

Explore ways to change power dynamics

Future workplaces must focus on ways to disrupt power imbalances that perpetuate disparities and discrimination. Minimizing how power can be misused within a workplace and diversifying who holds the power to drive decision-making are important steps toward establishing a greater sense of fairness and collective engagement. This can include collective efforts to raise the minimum wage or grant overtime to domestic workers through a domestic workers bill of rights. New York, California, and Hawaii are among the states that have adopted these types of stronger labor protections, but enacting legislation at the national level would help protect more workers across the country. See Addressing power dynamics can also include creating more opportunities for collaborative decision-making to foster equity and inclusion among staff at different levels. Workplace transformation often requires an intentional focus on changing the balance of power to establish a shared set of values and commitment to equity across an organization.

Rethink and broaden investments in enforcement to strengthen accountability and compliance with the law

The future of work must include efforts to bolster enforcement mechanisms to reach a broader number of employers and foster a workplace culture where equity and accountability measures are fully integrated into regular workplace practices. This means giving enforcement agencies more resources to increase their capacity to provide assistance through trainings, webinars, or publication of model policies. These resources are also needed to increase staffing at enforcement agencies to conduct more investigations and reviews of employer practices. For example, the OFCCP conducts compliance reviews of less than 5 percent of the more than 120,000 individual establishments under its jurisdiction. 58 Additional resources could help increase the number of reviews conducted, including targeted reviews of barriers within senior leadership levels, referred to as corporate management compliance evaluations or "glass ceiling" reviews. 59 The Trump administration has repeatedly sought to reduce funding for key enforcement agencies, proposing cuts that would further deplete staffing and impair the ability of these agencies to keep up with current caseloads and investigations. 60 Increasing budgets by 25 percent for each of the next four years would provide a new infusion of resources and allow for vigorous enforcement.

Conclusion

Discussions about the future of work in the United States must focus on creating a new normal around success that is grounded in a commitment to equity as a foundational principle and core value. It is essential that new jobs of the future include this focus on equity; without it, women will continue to face disparities in the workplace. This concerted effort requires centering those whose experiences are often treated as an afterthought—women of color, women with disabilities, and LGBTQ women. Employers and policymakers alike must implement intentional corrective strategies specifically focused on how to inject and embed equity practices into workplace systems and structures to erode the barriers holding women back and avoid perpetuating problems into the future. Creating an equitable future also means making real a narrative about work that values the diverse experiences and skills of all women—indeed, all workers—and prioritizes policies to counter longstanding disparities and create opportunity.

Jocelyn Frye is a senior fellow with the Women's Initiative at the Center for American Progress. Her work focuses on improving women's employment opportunities and economic security with a particular focus on the experiences of women of color.

Endnotes

- 1 World Economic Forum, "Preparing for the Future of Work," available at https://www.weforum.org/projects/future-ofwork (last accessed July 2020).
- 2 Jocelyn Frye, "On the Frontlines at Work and at Home: The Disproportionate Economic Effects of the Coronavirus Pandemic on Women of Color" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/04/23/483846/ frontlines-work-home/; Patricia Cohen and Tiffany Hsu, "Sudden Black Hold' for the Economy With Millions More Unemployed," The New York Times, April 9, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/09/business/economy/unemployment-claim-numbers-coronavirus.html; Marie Szaniszlo, "As the coronavirus hits women workers, a recession becomes the 'Shecession'", The Boston Herald, June 21, 2020, available at https://www.bostonherald. com/2020/06/21/as-the-coronavirus-hits-women-workersa-recession-becomes-the-shecession/.
- 3 Bradwell v. The State, 83 U.S. 130 (April 15, 1873), available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/supremecourt/text/83/130.
- 4 Claudia Goldin, "Female Labor Force Participation: The Origin of Black and White Differences, 1870 and 1880," Journal of Economic History 37 (1) (1977): 87-108, available at https://dash.harvard.edu/bitstream/handle/1/2643657/ goldin_femalelabor.pdf?sequence=4.
- 5 Claudia Goldin, "The Work and Wages of Single Women: 1870 to 1920" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 1979), available at https://www.nber.org/ papers/w0375.pdf.
- 6 Kimberle Crenshaw, "Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory, and Antiracist Politics," University of Chicago Legal Forum 8 (1) (1989): 139-167, available at https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=1052&=&context=uclf&=&sei-
- 7 Nina Banks, "Black women's labor market history reveals deep-seated race and gender discrimination," Economic Policy Institute, February 19, 2019, available at https:// www.epi.org/blog/black-womens-labor-market-history reveals-deep-seated-race-and-gender-discrimination/.
- 8 Jocelyn Frye, "The Missing Conversation About Work and Family: Unique Challenges Facing Women of Color (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2016/10/03/145208/the-missing-conversationabout-work-and-family/.
- 9 Nancy Folbre and Marjorie Abel, "Women's Work and Women's Households: Gender Bias in the U.S. Census," Social Research 56 (3) (1989): 545-569, available at https://scholarworks.umass.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1124&context=econ_faculty_pubs
- 10 Sarah Jane Glynn, Breadwinning Mothers Continue To Be the U.S. Norm (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/reports/2019/05/10/469739/breadwinningmothers-continue-u-s-norm/.
- 11 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "The Equal Pay Act of 1963," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/ laws/statutes/epa.cfm (last accessed July 2020); U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964," available at https://www.eeoc. gov/statutes/title-vii-civil-rights-act-1964 (last accessed July 2020); U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "The Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/statutes/pregnancy-discrimination-act-1978 (last accessed July 2020).
- 12 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Titles I and V of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA)," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/statutes/titles-i-andv-americans-disabilities-act-1990-ada (last accessed July

- 13 29 U.S.C. Section 28, Family and Medical Leave, available at https://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@ title29/chapter28&edition=prelim (last accessed July
- 14 Meritor Savings Bank v. Vinson, 447 U.S. 57 (June 19, 1986), available at https://caselaw.findlaw.com/us-supremecourt/477/57.html; Bostock v. Clayton County, 723 Fed. Appx. 964 (June 15, 2020), available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/supremecourt/text/17-1618.
- 15 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Overview," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/overview (last accessed July 2020).
- 16 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Charge Statistics (Charges filed with EEOC) FY 1997 Through FY 2019," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/statistics/chargestatistics-charges-filed-eeoc-fy-1997-through-fy-2019 (last accessed July 2020).
- Sandy E. James and others, "The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality, 2016), available at https://transe quality.org/sites/default/files/docs/usts/USTS-Full-Report-Dec17.pdf.
- 18 Robin Bleiweis, "Quick Facts About the Gender Wage Gap" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2020/03/24/482141/quick-facts-gender-wage-
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Crosby Burns, "The Gay and Transgender Wage Gap: Many Workers Receive Less Pay Due to Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Discrimination," Center for American Progress, April 16, 2012, available at https://www.american progress.org/issues/lgbtq-rights/news/2012/04/16/11494/ the-gay-and-transgender-wage-gap/.
- 21 Jasmine Tucker, "Women and the Lifetime Wage Gap: How Many Woman Years Does It Take to Equal 40 Man Years? (Washington: National Women's Law Center, 2019), available at https://nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stackpathdns.com/ wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Women-and-the-Lifetime-Wage-Gap-v1.pdf.
- 22 Judith Warner, Nora Ellmann, and Diana Boesch, "The Women's Leadership Gap: Women's Leadership by the Numbers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/reports/2018/11/20/461273/womensleadership-gap-2/.
- 23 Emma Hinchliffe, "The number of female CEOs in the Fortune 500 hits an all-time record," Fortune, May 18, 2020, available at https://fortune.com/2020/05/18/women-ceosfortune-500-2020/.
- 24 Ibid.
- Sarah Gordon, "Female leaders boost the bottom line," Financial Times, September 26, 2017, available at https:// www.ft.com/content/f88a7c58-96ff-11e7-8c5c-c8d-8fa6961bb.
- 26 National Women's Law Center, "The Paycheck Fairness Act: Closing the 'Factor Other than Sex' Loophole to Strengthen Protections Against Pay Discrimination" (Washington: 2019), available at https://nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stack pathdns.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/PFA-Closingthe-Loophole-v2.pdf.
- 27 Ella Nielsen, "The House just passed a bill to close the gender pay gap," Vox, March 27, 2019, available at https:// www.vox.com/2019/3/27/18282775/paycheck-fairnessact-gender-pay-gap-pelosi.
- 28 California State Assembly, "AB-2282 Salary history information," available at https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/ billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180AB2282 (last accessed July 2020).

- 29 Diana Boesch and Katie Hamm, "Valuing Women's Caregiving During and After the Coronavirus Crisis" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2020/06/03/485855/valuing-womens-caregivingcoronavirus-crisis/; Senator Cory Booker, "Sen. Booker Introduces Legislation Protecting Family Caregivers from Discrimination," Press release, June 5, 2020, available at https://www.booker.senate.gov/news/press/sen-bookerintroduces-legislation-protecting-family-caregivers-fromdiscrimination
- 30 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Home," available at https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ofccp (last accessed July 2020); U.S. Department of Justice, "Employment Litigation Section," available at https://www.justice. gov/crt/employment-litigation-section (last accessed July
- 31 Jocelyn Frye, "Why Pay Data Matter in the Fight for Equal Pay" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ women/reports/2020/03/02/480920/pay-data-matterfight-equal-pay/; Shilpa Phadke, Robin Bleiweis, and Nora Ellmann, "What Women Need: An Agenda to Move Women and Families Forward," Center for American Progress, December 4, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/news/2019/12/04/478068/ women-need-agenda-move-women-families-forward/.
- 32 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Enforcement Guidance: Unlawful Disparate Treatment of Workers With Caregiving Responsibilities," May 23, 2007, available at https://www.eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/enforcement-guidance-unlawful-disparate-treatment-workerscaregiving-responsibilities.
- 33 Diana Boesch, Sarah Jane Glynn, and Shilpa Phadke, "Lack of Paid Leave Risks Public Health During the Coronavirus Outbreak," Center for American Progress, March 12, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ women/news/2020/03/12/481609/lack-paid-leave-riskspublic-health-coronavirus-outbreak/.
- 34 Jack Kelly, "Here Are The Companies Leading The Work-From-Home Revolution," Forbes, May 24, 2020, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/jackkelly/2020/05/24/ the-work-from-home-revolution-is-quickly-gainingmomentum/#31cb6b891848; Libertina Brandt, "Zillow, the largest real estate listing platform in the US, will allow over 5,000 employees to work from home for the rest of the year," Business Insider, April 26, 2020, available at https:// www.businessinsider.com/zillow-allows-employees-towork-from-home-for-rest-of-year-2020-4.
- 35 Drew DeSilver, "Before the coronavirus, telework was an optional benefit, mostly for the affluent few," Pew Research Center, March 20, 2020, available at https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/03/20/before-the-coronavirustelework-was-an-optional-benefit-mostly-for-the-affluent-
- 36 Elise Gould and Heidi Shierholz, "Not everybody can work from home: Black and Hispanic workers are much less likely to be able to telework," Economic Policy Institute, March 19, 2020, available at https://www.epi.org/blog/ black-and-hispanic-workers-are-much-less-likely-to-beable-to-work-from-home/.
- 37 Sarah Jane Glynn, "Coronavirus Paid Leave Exemptions Exclude Millions of Workers From Coverage," Center for American Progress, April 17, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ news/2020/04/17/483287/coronavirus-paid-leave-exemptions-exclude-millions-workers-coverage/.
- 38 Kathryn Mayer, "Levi's to offer paid sick leave to part-time workers," Human Resource Executive, May 19, 2020, available at https://hrexecutive.com/levis-to-offer-paid-sickleave-to-part-time-workers/.
- 39 Karla Walter, "Making Worker Protections Real During the Coronavirus Pandemic," Center for American Progress, April 7, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2020/04/07/482618/makingworker-protections-real-coronavirus-pandemic/; Jocelyn Frye, "Racism and Sexism Combine to Shortchange Working Black Women," Center for American Progress, August 22, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/news/2019/08/22/473775/racism-sexismcombine-shortchange-working-black-women/.

- 40 Diana Boesch, Jocelyn Frye, and Kaitlin Holmes, "Driving Change in States of Combat Sexual Harassment" (Wash ington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2019/01/15/465100/driving-change-statescombat-sexual-harassment/; Michael Sainato, "We lived it': nightshift janitors lead fight to prevent sexual assault on the job," The Guardian, October 3, 2019, available at https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2019/oct/03/nightshift-ianitors-fight-prevent-sexual-assault-california; Sarah Leonard, "How to Stop the Predators Who Aren't Famous," The New York Times, November 16, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/11/16/opinion/stopping-predatorssexual-harassment.html.
- 41 Trina Jones and Kimberly Jade Norwood, "Aggressive Encounters & White Fragility: Deconstructing the Trope of the Angry Black Woman," Iowa Law Review 102 (2017): 2017-2069, available at https://scholarship.law.duke.edu/ cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=6453&context=faculty_schol-
- 42 Ruchika Tulshvan, "Speaking Up As A Woman Of Color At Work," Forbes, February 10, 2015, available at https://www. forbes.com/sites/ruchikatulshyan/2015/02/10/speakingup-as-a-woman-of-color-at-work/#584be2cd2ea3.
- 43 American Psychological Association, "From Exotic to Invisible: Asian American Women's Experiences of Discrimination," July 26, 2018, available at https://www.apa.org/pubs/ highlights/spotlight/issue-119.
- 44 Sophie Downs, "How to fix gender inequality at your company, from the HR exec who helped close Salesforce's pay gap," Inc., September 12, 2019, available at https://www. inc.com/sophie-downes/salesforce-cindy-robbins-genderpay-gap-equity-parity-salary-compensation.html.
- 45 The White House, "White House Announces New Commitments to the Equal Pay Pledge," Press release, December 7, 2016, available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives. gov/the-press-office/2016/12/07/fact-sheet-white-houseannounces-new-commitments-equal-pay-pledge.
- 46 Rachel Thomas and others, "Women in the Workplace: 2019" (New York: McKinsey & Company and Palo Alto, CA: Lean In. 2019), available at https://wiw-report. s3.amazonaws.com/Women_in_the_Workplace_2019_ print.pdf.
- 47 Jena McGregor, "How new pay gap disclosures in Britain could push companies to promote women," The Washington Post, April 4, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/on-leadership/wp/2018/04/04/ how-new-pay-gap-disclosures-in-britain-could-push-companies-to-promote-women/; Frye, "Why Pay Data Matter in the Fight for Equal Pay."
- 48 Adewale Maye, "Low-Wage Workers Least Likely to Have Paid Sick Days," CLASP, November 21, 2019, available at https://www.clasp.org/blog/low-wage-workers-leastlikely-have-paid-sick-days.
- 49 Gould and Shierholz, "Not everybody can work from home."
- 50 Frve, "On the Frontlines at Work and at Home."
- 51 Edward H. Chang and others, "Does Diversity Training Work the Way It's Supposed To?", Harvard Business Review, July 9, 2019, available at https://hbr.org/2019/07/does-diversitytraining-work-the-way-its-supposed-to.
- 52 Alex Lindsey and others, "Two Types of Diversity Training That Really Work," Harvard Business Review, July 28, 2017, available at https://hbr.org/2017/07/two-types-of-diversity-training-that-really-work.
- 53 Linda Dahlstrom, "Beyond May 29: Lessons from Starbucks anti-bias training - and what's next," Starbucks Stories & News, July 2, 2018, available at https://stories.starbucks. com/stories/2018/beyond-may-29-lessons-from-starbucksanti-bias-training-and-whats-next/.
- 54 Frank Dobbin and Alexandra Kalev, "Why Doesn't Diversity Training Work?: The Challenge for Industry Academia. Anthropology Now 10 (2018): 48-55, available at https:// scholar.harvard.edu/files/dobbin/files/an2018.pdf
- 55 Chang and others, "Does Diversity Training Work the Way It's Supposed To?".

- 56 Fernández Campbell, "Kamala Harris just introduced a bill to give housekeepers overtime pay and meal breaks," Vox, July 15, 2019, available at https://www.vox.com/2019/7/15/20694610/kamala-harris-domestic-workers-bill-of-rights-act; New York State Department of Labor, "Domestic Workers' Bill of Rights," available at https://labor.ny.gov/legal/domestic-workers-bill-of-rights. shtm (last accessed July 2020); State of California Department of Industrial Relations, "The Domestic Worker Bill or Rights (AB 241)," available at https://www.dir.ca.gov/dlse/Domestic/WorkerBillOfRights.html (last accessed July 2020); State of Hawaii Office of Community Services (OCS), "New Hawaii Law Protects Domestic Workers Against Employment Discrimination," available at https://labor.hawaii.gov/ocs/main/new-hawaii-law-protects-domestic-workersagainst-employment-discrimination/#ref1 (last accessed July 2020).
- 57 Ben Hecht, "Moving Beyond Diversity Toward Racial Equity," Harvard Business Review, June 16, 2020, available at https:// hbr.org/2020/06/moving-beyond-diversity-toward-racialequity.

- 58 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Directive (DIR) 2019-02," available at https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ofccp/directives/2019-02 (last accessed July 2020).
- 59 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Federal Contract Compliance Manual, Chapter 4: Corporate Management Compliance Evaluations" (Washington: U.S. Department of Labor, 2020), available at https://www.dol. gov/agencies/ofccp/manual/fccm/chapter-4-corporatemanagement-compliance-evaluations.
- 60 Paige Smith and Jaclyn Diaz, "White House's EEOC Staff Cut Plan Highlights Dwindling Workforce," Bloomberg Law, February 27, 2020, available at https://news.bloomberglaw.com/daily-labor-report/white-houses-eeoc-staff-cutplan-highlights-dwindling-workforce.